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RAWRETH PARISH COUNCIL 

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF RAWRETH PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON 7th February 2024 AT 7.30pm AT BATTLESBRIDGE FREE CHURCH HAWK HILL BATTLESBRIDGE ESSEX SS11 7RE                           Present: Cllr. A Matthews


    
      Cllr. Mrs J Jayachandran 



      Cllr. Mrs S Wiltshire 



      Cllr. P Mitchell



      Cllr. S Jack

In Attendance:  The Clerk, 6 Members of the Public and District Cllr Chris Stanley 
62. TO RECEIVE APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE. None.
63. TO RECEIVE DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST. None.

64. TO APPROVE MINUTES OF LAST MEETING. Minutes of the meeting held on the 3rd January 2024 were approved by the Members unaltered and accordingly the Chairman signed them as a true copy.

 65. CO-OPTION OF COUNCILLORS. Cllr Matthews advised that applications had been received from two people interested in becoming Parish Councillors. Both applicants were invited to address the Meeting and to give a little background information about themselves and why they were interested in becoming Parish Councillors. Members then unanimously proposed and agreed that should both applicants wish to join the Parish Council they would be very welcome, Mr Stephen Jack and Mr Paul Mitchell both accepted the position of Councillor and both accordingly signed the Declaration of Office before joining the remaining Meeting as Cllr Jack and Cllr Mitchell. 
66. MATTERS FOR INFORMATION ONLY. None.
67. VILLAGE REPORT The following matters around the Parish were mentioned, where necessary the Clerk will investigate.
a. Wolsey Park have formed a Neighbourhood Watch group following some reported crimes on the development. 

b. There have been complaints about the X30 bus not turning up on the scheduled times.

c. There is a lot of mud on the spine road through the Wolsey Park development.

d. Fairglen Interchange traffic light phasing.
e. Pot holes, A1245 junction of Rawreth Lane and Church Road.

f. Hedges overgrown in Old London Road, the areas referred to were identified as private ownership, both Cllr Jack and Cllr Matthews advised they would try and speak to the landowners, the Clerk advised that ECC and RDC had already been advised and that it is only ECC that can take enforcement against landowners.

g. Water leak Church Road by the thatched cottage.

h. Water leak Chelmsford Road between Goose Cottages and Beeches Road. 

i. Speeding in Church Road between the junction of the A1245 and the Day Nursery, can anything be done to make drivers more aware of the 30mph limit, can Essex Police or a speed watch group attend, can a flashing speed limit sign be installed. 

j. Tyre fly tip in the layby on the A1245 by the railway bridge. 

k. Fireworks advertising sign and other advertising signs are still in situ, the Clerk advised these have all been reported and acknowledged by RDC. 

l. Increasing rubbish on the Highways embankment/verge by Cherry Hill is looking dangerous and could fall onto the carriageway. 

j. Safety barrier on the bend just past the Chichester Hotel heading towards Church Road has been damaged, the Footpath Sign has possibly been damaged too. 
68.  DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS WRITTEN REPORTS. No written reports were received. Cllr Stanley interjected and asked to speak, Cllr Matthews refused the request on the basis that once again Cllr Stanley had failed to provide a written report yet expected to address the meeting.  Cllr Stanley replied he would speak in Public Participation instead then and he was reminded by Members that there was no right for the public to speak either.  Cllr Stanley was once again asked by the Chairman as he is every meeting to provide his reports to the Clerk in writing prior to the meeting including whatever points he’d wished to raise tonight.
69.  FINANCE.
a. Online payments approved since the last meeting.  


H L Bloomfield reimbursement of BT Broadband (Jan) £47.77 Noted. 
Royal Mail (PO Box) £396.00 Noted.
S-Type Security ( Jan) £2548.00 Noted.
Battlesbridge Free Church (Jan) £30.00 Noted.
National Allotment Society Membership £66.00 Noted.
EALC Councillor Training Day £288.00 Noted.
J A Pinkerton Maintenance (Feb) £960.00 Noted. 

WAVE Water supply Community Garden £24.68

70. GENERAL CORRESPONDENCE. None.
71. MEMBERS TO DISCUSS, RENEW AND ADOPT WHERE NECESSARY COUNCILS STATEMENTS, POLICIES AND REGULATIONS. Members considered the Operation London Bridge Policy and agreed unanimously to adopt the same, unaltered with immediate effect. 
72. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION-  No written questions were received prior to the Meeting. 
73. THE HIGHWAY RANGERS SERVICE. Members noted the contents of a circulated email from Marcus Hotten which was received in response to an email sent by the Council following the January Meeting. The Clerk read out the email for the benefit of new Members Cllr Jack and Cllr Mitchell.  Cllr Mitchell advised he had been told that Basildon Borough Council are looking to bring in a policy so that all Parish and Town Councils to undertake the maintenance of verges and hedgerows themselves. Cllr Jack asked that if the Rangers service is not included in our precept, it doesn’t cost the Parish Council anything? Cllr Matthews advised this is correct up until the end of March 24, Cllr Jack asked if after March they are not going to carry out the work and it’s going to be pushed onto the Parish Council the Parish Council would get better value for money by doing the work themselves using their own contractors, Cllr Matthews advised this would be true if we were allowed to undertake the work but because Parish Councils are not party to the Public Realm Agreement they aren’t permitted to undertake the work, the Clerk advised that the Parish Council have a contracted maintenance service for one day per week throughout the year who could undertake a lot of the work required within the Parish but isn’t permitted to do. Cllr Jacks replied the point is the District Council won’t do the work, and the Parish Council aren’t permitted to, the Clerk advised the District Council will do the work but only if the Parish Council make an additional payment for it.  The Clerk advised that she had already asked the Cabinet Member for ECC Highways if the Parish Council could be party to the Public Realm Agreement and he had advised no, she further  advised that RDC had stated that the Parish Council should contact ECC to ask for inclusion because they feel ECC would be supportive of the request, which obviously isn’t the case as they’ve already stated that Parish Council’s cannot be party to it. The Clerk advised that the only way the Rangers work will be carried out by the District Council is if it is funded by the Parish Council or if we don’t pay the work will be pushed back to ECC to undertake and will be done on a prioritised basis. The Clerk reiterated that the Parish Council had stated that they did not wish to be included in the Rangers scheme as they considered it a double taxation as residents have already paid for these works from their Council Tax payments to RDC, ECC, the Clerk clarified that the Parish Councils budget included a maintenance contract service of one day per week that could cover this work at no extra cost, the Clerk advised that during certain periods some work can’t be undertaken, ie in the winter grass cutting isn’t undertaken, during nesting season hedges aren’t  cut so the Parish Councils maintenance contractor banks unused days for the Council and these could be used to undertake the work of the Rangers in the Parish that the Parish Council would be expected to pay RDC extra for.  Cllr Jack asked if it would be correct to say that RDC are forcing the Parish Council to join the Rangers scheme, the Clerk  replied, no they are not forcing the Parish Council to join they have requested that the Parish Council express and interest in paying for the Rangers service and the Parish Council have said they will not express that interest because residents are already paying for that service in their Council Tax. The Clerk advised that only two Parish Councils in the District have expressed an interest in the Rangers service and that the cost to each Parish Council would be circa £11,000.00. The Clerk advised that the Parish Council is incredibly lucky and fortunate to have their own maintenance contractor one 

day per week who is able to undertake these kind of works, many Councils don’t have a contractor.  Members unanimously agreed that the Parish Council should push to be party to the Public Realm Agreement and the Clerk was requested to pursue this with ECC, Members agreed that the Clerk could share the contents of the email from RDC Marcus Hotten with ECC, in particular the part about the Party Realm Agreement. 
74. FLOODING IN THE PARISH- The Clerk advised Members that a careful watch had been kept over Laburnum Culvert by the Council’s Maintenance contract JA Pinkerton and that the grill and culvert had been kept clear and there had been no incident of flooding. Cllr Matthews and Cllr Jack stated that Church Road was ok at the time of the meeting and that this would be monitored. Cllr Jack advised that he had been made aware that more works had been scheduled for Church Road but that these had been shelved, however he didn’t know any more than this. 
75. LOCAL DEVELOPMENT DOCUMENTS AND PLANS. Cllr Jayachandran spoke about the phasing of the traffic lights at the Fairglen Interchange and the traffic backing up onto the A1245 and onto the A127, Cllr Jayachandran asked if the Council can speak to ECC about this. Cllr Matthews stated that there are plans for this interchange and the Council needs to enquire where those plans are at as these include different traffic control measures. The Clerk was asked to ascertain what is happening with the proposed and agreed plans for the Fairglen Interchange. The Clerk was asked to request a meeting with Countryside. The Clerk advised with regards to the transfer of the allotment land, the solicitors acting for the Council are awaiting a couple of outstanding enquiries and then the matter should be able to be progressed. 
76. COUNCIL NEWSLETTER. Members acknowledged the draft contents received from the Clerk and it was agreed that Members would now provide their input to the Clerk for consideration by the Council at the next meeting.  

77.  TO RECEIVE REPRESENTATIVES WRITTEN REPORTS OF MEETINGS ATTENDED OR MATTERS TO RAISE AT FORTHCOMING MEETINGS.  None. 
78. RHALC. Council received a report from Cllr Matthews, he advised the RHALC meeting was poorly attended, Adam Aldridge from RDC Parks and Open Spaces was due to attend but unfortunately was not able to. There were updates from EALC, the committee for which was re-elected at the AGM, EALC will be offering an online Election Training Course for £45.00, there is a frequently asked questions service on the EALC website, a complaint was made over the slow and inadequate responses to Clerks, there is a revised NALC contract for newly appointed Clerks. There were not RDC representatives but a report that all RDC staff were to be transferred to Rayleigh as there is no money for necessary investment in the Freight House, there is increasing pressure on ECC to take a largely share of the budget for Special Educational Needs and Social Services, there will be a £3m increase in the Highways budget, principally for potholes. There was no report on passenger transport. Concern was expressed from the Chair about the performance of the Standards Board of RDC. RHALC are closing their Barclays account and in common with most local councils will use Unity Bank. There was a discussion over the Rangers Service and the letter sent from RPC and it seems that those Councils represented at the RHALC meeting held a similar opinion to us and await further information and clarification. 
79. PRIVATE SECURITY AND ESSEX POLICE.  The Clerk advised there have been some concerning issues in the Parish, there has been a lot of car theft, not just in the Parish but neighbouring parish’s and towns, all that can be suggested is that residents make the necessary security arrangements and to ensure doors are locked correctly and keys stored in security boxes and pouches, there were no other reported burglaries but both football clubs in Old London Road were broken into and the gates damaged and bollards cut at the Essex County Council Chippings bay, the Police were informed and S-Type Security attended, the Clerk reported it on the Sunday evening to the out  of hours ECC highways number but it was deemed as it wasn’t a risk to public safety the site would not be inspected until the next working day. The Clerk advised that since this incident further damage has been caused. The Clerk advised that there continues to be an issue with quad bikes riding around the Parish and across land, this has been reported in other Parish’s and there is an association to crimes being committed, residents are asked to be vigilant and report all suspicious activity or anything of concern. 
80. COMMUNITY GARDEN, PARISH OWNED LAND AND MAINTENANCE- . The Clerk provided an update  regarding the Community Garden and Parish owned land, she advised that an extensive amount of hedge cutting has already been undertaken and this will continue across the coming weeks to ensure it’s completed before the start of 

nesting season, the Clerk advised that the Council’s bus shelter at Goose Cottages will be painted, the others have previously been painted , all shelters have been swept out cleaned out, and the approaches to all the shelters including paths and visibility splays have been cut back for public safety. 
81. HOLI FESTIVAL. The Clerk advised Members that the Council had received a request to use the Community Garden again for the Holi Festival on the  evening of 24th of March 2024. The Clerk advised that she had requested the same information as last year from the organiser for consideration and that she had suggested they contact the Village Hall committee to enquire if they could use the Hall carpark for the event. At the time of the Meeting no further information had been received by the Clerk, she reminded Members that last year the organisers had been asked to provide public liability insurance, risk assessments, emergency service confirmation of awareness of the event and flyers for local residents. 
82.TRAINING- The Clerk confirmed that all available training courses had been circulated to Members via email, the Clerk advised that Cllr Jayachandran was booked on the Advance Councillor Training Days.  New Members Cllr Jack and Mitchell were advised the Clerk would forward them details of all available courses. Cllr Jayachandran asked if there were any planning courses available, the Clerk confirmed she would check and advised Members accordingly.  
83. REINSTATEMENT OF FOOTPATHS/BRIDLE WAYS IN THE PARISH. Cllr Matthews advised there was no news on the Coastal Path, Cllr Matthews thanked one of the residents for clearing the footpath behind St Nicholas Church from the gales the preceding month. Cllr Jack advised that as far as he was aware the bridle ways were ok apart from a little bit muddy and a little overgrown in places but nothing that can’t be dealt with at the moment. There was nothing else to report.  
84. PLANNING MATTERS- The Clerk advised that all applications had been dealt with under delegated powers. 
85. SCHOOL BUS SERVICE. The Clerk advised Members that following MP Mark Francois’s email to Cllr Tony Ball Cabinet Member for education at ECC no further information had been received and a further email to Cllr Ball been sent by herself asking if he was yet in a position to provide a reply.
86. ITEMS FOR NEXT AGENDA.  .a) Community Garden b) Flooding in the Parish. c) LDF d) RHALC

 e) Reinstatement of footpaths and bridleways f) Private Security g)Village Sign h) Parish Council Newsletter i)Review of Council Policies j) School Bus Service k)Rochford District Council Highway Rangers j) Holi Festival

87. DATE &VENUE OF NEXT MEETING- Members agreed the date and time of Wednesday 6th March 2024 at 7.30pm Battlesbridge Free Church Hawk Hill Battlesbridge Essex SS11 7RE

The Meeting closed 20.59m   .

Signed……………………………..Chairman……………Dated……………..
� EMBED PBrush  ���








PAGE  
1

[image: image2.png]


_1026064240

